TOWN OF PORT REXTON 
Minutes 
Regular Meeting 
Wednesday, February 20, 2019
6:30 P.M. 

 
Meeting held in Council Chambers
Present at the meeting were: 
Deputy Mayor Jeff Piercey               Councillor Shirley Clark               Councillor Sonja Mills                       Councillor John Vivian

Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long

Regrets: Mayor Bailey and Councillors Fisher and Taylor absent due to prior commitments. 
Deputy Mayor Piercey convened the meeting at 6:30 P.M. 
MOTION #10 - 2019–Clark/Mills; resolved the adoption of the minutes of the meeting held on January 23, 2019. All in favor, Motion carried. 
MOTION #11- 2019–Vivian/Clark; resolved the adoption of the Agenda for this meeting. All in favor, Motion carried. 
Business Arising and Reports
Waste Management

The Clerk has been in contact with Trinity regarding the maintenance person and the fees structure, especially for contractors. Trinity Council has discussed these matters as well and has asked that there be a meeting set up with some members of both Councils to discuss these issues together. It was agreed that upon Mayor Bailey’s return next week this would be arranged.
Fire Department and Emergency Management

Once again we were out-bid for the tanker truck that was on auction. There is just not enough funds available for these vehicles, so a greater effort must be made to raise more funds. A letter was written to the Lion’s Club to accompany an application to Lion’s International for some assistance. The Auxiliary is planning some more fundraising events in the next few months as well. There has also been some new funding announced by the Department of Municipal Affairs which allows municipalities to apply for funding to cost share for second hand fire vehicles. The time it takes to follow this process, then with no guarantees of success, is deterring to say the least. It is a difficult situation for our Fire Department especially since they have no immediate water in some areas of town. 

The ICS 100 Training by Blair Hogan went ahead on February 5th. There were 24 people who took this training. Some plan to carry on with the next level. Some courses are being offered at the Fire school in Clarenville in May. 
Strategic Planning

The Strategic Plan is very near completion. The Plan and Working Documents are gone for binding. The text for the web site was sent to Council for more input which was a good thing because it would not have done much for the new site. Once again, Janice Barnes came to the rescue and cleaned it all up for us. It has been sent to Tract and from there to Ray to be set in along with the pictures. Any other info and/or items can be put on after the site is up and running. Finally, it looks like the end is near for this project. 

Come Home Year 2019 planning is on-going. Mayor Bailey has the web site for registration and purchasing of merchandise up and running. A tentative schedule of events for the week is on the site and will be up-dated as soon as it is determined who will be sponsoring each event and all the venues are settled. 
Correspondence 
Re: Ultimate Recipient Gas Tax Agreement

A letter was received from the Department of Municipal Affairs and Environment informing Council of the finalization of the funding for the Federal-Provincial Administrative Agreement on the Federal Gas Tax Fund for 2019-2024. The allocations were outlined as calculated on a base plus per capita formula based on the updated 2016 census population data. Council is asked to review the allocations and make a resolution of council approving the funding. 

MOTION #12 - 2019– Mills/Vivian; resolved that Council is pleased to accept the funding provided under this Gas Tax Fund agreement and look forward to using this funding for our municipal infrastructure and long term planning. All Council Members in Favor, Motion carried. 

The Mayor has signed the agreement and the Clerk will forward same, along with a copy of this resolution to the Gas Tax Secretariat, Department of Municipal Affairs and Environment.
- Council also received a letter from Municipal Affairs informing Council that the application for a Special Assistance Grant applied for to help with the expenses incurred this past summer and fall with the two artesian wells, Pump House 3 and Pump House 6, has been approved. 

The approval is on a 90/10 basis, less the GST rebate, so the amount approved is $13, 270.21. This is great news, since those expenses were unexpected and not budgeted for in 2018.       

Finances
Invoice received for January snow-clearing in the amount of  
MOTION #13 - 2019 – Taylor/Clark; resolved the approval for payment of these invoices and the regular bills that have been paid to date be ratified. All in favor, Motion carried.

The Clerk reported that all Residential and Commercial Property Tax, Poll Tax and Water Rates invoices have been issued for 2019. Business Tax bills will be issued in early February. 

MOTION #14 - 2019 – Clark/Taylor; resolved the approval for issuing all the invoices for Property, Poll , Water Rates and Business Tax for 2019. All in favor, Motion carried.

There are a number of delinquent taxpayers that will need to be dealt with in the next few months. Letters will be issued to those in arrears and further action will be taken accordingly. Research of any new and improved best practices for collections will be done before Council’s next meeting. There are a number of people who set up regular payment agreements as well as some who provide the office with post-dated cheques for taxes. Research will also be done with regard to possible parcels of vacant property which may be taken and sold by auction to satisfy taxes owing.    

General Business
 

The Office has received a call regarding gas fumes around and inside the bus shelter on Berry Hill Road due to vehicles idling while waiting for the school bus. The concerned citizens asked if signs could be placed on the bus shelters regarding this. It was suggested that since this is just one or two vehicles, and the drivers probably don’t even realize there is an problem, the Mayor or the Clerk will speak to these people if necessary, to resolve this issue.  
There have been problems with the well on Hunchback, (Pump House Three) again, this time being way too much water pressure, resulting in knocking and banging in the residents plumbing, taps, washers, etc. The system was checked and one of the blue pressure tanks is in need of replacement. This will be done by Bartlett’s Electrical and will hopefully remedy the situation. 

The matter of dilapidated buildings around our community was once again discussed at length. There have been numerous letters written and attempts made over the past few years to clean up these eyesores. Council has always given the benefit of the doubt to those who wrote letters or contacted Council with excuses and promises to attend to these buildings. This cannot continue. This summer our community is celebrating their 50th year of incorporation with a Come Home Year and Council is determined that the visitors to our beautiful town will not be greeted with run down and/or falling down buildings. 

MOTION #15 - 2019 – Clark/Mills; resolved that notices will be written to individuals with varying degree of dilapidated properties. Under the authority of Section 404, sub-section 1(f)  and Section 404, sub-section 5, the property owners will be ordered to repair or remove the said properties within the prescribed amount of time or action will be taken by Council to remove the said properties at the owners expense.  All in favor, Motion carried.
No further business so this Council meeting adjourned on a motion (#16), by Councillor Vivian and seconded by Councillor Taylor. 

Next Council meeting scheduled for Feb. 20, 2019 at 6:30 pm.
________________________             _____________________

Mayor Dean Bailey                             Clerk/Manager Lois Long 
